

At Risk and in Need

Recommendations to Help the Most Vulnerable People Displaced from Ukraine

June 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 1 Executive Summary
- 4 Background
- 7 At-Risk Groups
- 12 Recommendations
 - 14 European Union
 - 15 United States
 - 16 UNHCR, IOM and UNICEF
- **17** Conclusion
- **20** Acknowledgements
- **22** Endnotes



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY HIAS AT RISK AND IN NEED hias.org

The war in Ukraine has led to the largest refugee crisis in Europe since World War II, and one of the fastest large-scale population displacements in history. In response, the international community provided a swift outpouring of support to people fleeing Ukraine. EU Member States and many governments worldwide have provided temporary status to people displaced from Ukraine. Donor governments have committed billions of dollars to humanitarian relief.



Civilians flee the city of Irpin, Kyiv, Ukraine, during heavy bombardment by the Russian Army, March 5, 2022. **Photo**: AG for HIAS.

Despite this response, there are significant gaps leading vulnerable populations to experience serious protection risks, including gender-based violence, trafficking, and barriers to safe shelter and medical and mental health services. Women and children—most of those fleeing Ukraine—are particularly at risk. LGBTQ individuals, stateless persons, and non-Ukrainian asylum seekers also face discrimination and challenges crossing borders and accessing support. People with disabilities and older people are also extremely vulnerable.

This report provides policy recommendations informed by HIAS' decades of expertise in Ukraine assisting highly vulnerable individuals, and our work globally to ensure refugees and other forcibly displaced populations access legal protection and refugee resettlement, gender-based violence response services, mental health and psychosocial support, and economic inclusion. It reflects HIAS' work with partners in the region and in the U.S. to advance refugee rights and protection and seeks to elevate the concerns of the most vulnerable populations fleeing Ukraine.

The global response to the Ukraine refugee crisis shows that:

- A human rights-based response to large-scale displacement is possible. States have provided rapid humanitarian assistance, immediate protection, and temporary legal status to people fleeing war and persecution with support from multilateral organizations.
- Despite this rapid and comprehensive response, vulnerable people continue to face significant protection gaps, limiting their ability to secure stable housing, dignified work, appropriate medical and mental health care, and long-term legal status. The needs of the most vulnerable must—and can be—addressed.

- Local organizations offering specialized care require increased recognition and resources. Women-led, LGBTQ, disability rights, faith-based, and other civil society organizations are on the frontlines supporting those fleeing Ukraine. With greater technical and financial resources, these groups can expand their impact. Their expertise should inform interagency humanitarian response plans.
- At the same time, governments must not relinquish their primary role in refugee protection. Across Europe, volunteers led the response to people fleeing Ukraine, and the U.S. strategy to welcome Ukrainians relies on sponsors. While governments should encourage civil society responses, they must play a primary role preventing exploitation and providing comprehensive support and legal status to refugees.

BACKGROUND HIAS AT RISK AND IN NEED



In 2014, the Russian Federation invaded and annexed the Crimea, a historically strategic peninsula in Ukraine. It also supported separatists who proclaimed independence in the Ukrainian regions of Donetsk and Luhansk.² By December 2021, there were 734,000 internally displaced Ukrainians, and more than 1.6 million conflict-affected persons.³

On February 24, 2022, the Russian Federation launched another military invasion of Ukraine. The UN General Assembly (UNGA) condemned the invasion as a violation of the UN Charter and called for Russian forces to withdraw from Ukraine unconditionally and completely.⁴

By early June 2022, close to seven million people had fled from Ukraine to neighboring countries, with almost four million to Poland alone,⁵ stretching housing and other services to capacity.⁶ Many had already been displaced by the 2014 invasion. Two-thirds of Ukrainian children have had to flee their homes.⁷ Of the internally displaced people (IDPs) in Ukraine, 27% described themselves as somewhat or completely unsafe.⁸

Governments and multilateral organizations—as well as NGOs, the private sector, and diaspora communities across Europe—have provided immediate, temporary protection and funding to people displaced from Ukraine. The EU adopted the **Temporary Protection Directive** (TPD), allowing those fleeing Ukraine the right to access work, housing, education, and healthcare in EU member states. The TPD is a binding instrument that must be transposed into national law by states. While this process grants some discretion to states to interpret the TPD, some, including Poland and Hungary, have implemented laws that violate the TPD¹¹ by excluding third country nationals, stateless people, and asylum seekers.

Meantime, **civil society actors**, including women-led organizations, Ukrainian diaspora communities, LGBTQ groups, disability advocates, and faith-based communities, have provided immediate and specialized support to those fleeing the conflict.¹³ But many have exhausted the few resources they have and are unable to access funding required to respond to the overwhelming need.¹⁴

Significant **multilateral support** has come from the UN Refugee Agency (UNHCR), which is delivering aid and identifying vulnerable refugees,¹⁵ and the UN Migration Agency (IOM), which assists with relocation and returns¹⁶ and provides counseling on trafficking risks.¹⁷ UNICEF has established Blue Dots—hubs for refugee families to receive counseling and referrals to other services—and has played a vital role in identifying unaccompanied children.¹⁸ To reach the most vulnerable, multilaterals benefit from implementing partnerships with local organizations.



Staff members from HIAS Ukrainian partner organization Right to Protection (R2P) walk, February 23, 2022, near a rehabilitation center that was shelled in 2014 at the beginning of the war in Slavyansk, East Ukraine. **Photo**: AG for HIAS.

Like other countries outside Europe, 19 the **United States** quickly granted temporary protected status (TPS) to Ukrainians, 20 and within a month of the invasion, introduced "Uniting for Ukraine" (U4U), a pathway for Ukrainian citizens with U.S.-based sponsors to stay for a temporary two-year parole period.²¹ In May, Congress passed legislation providing limited resettlement benefits to Ukrainians arriving in the U.S. under humanitarian parole.²² But without access to the U.S. Resettlement Program, HIAS and other refugee advocates are concerned that those fleeing the war do not have access to the benefits they require and those who do not have sponsors are left without safe options.²³



Despite the outpouring of support for those fleeing Ukraine, including from governments, multilateral organizations, and civil society organizations, the needs of certain at-risk groups are not being met. Women and girls, unaccompanied children, LGBTQ individuals, people with disabilities, and non-Ukrainian asylum seekers and stateless people are particularly vulnerable.²⁴ There are many groups at risk, including older people and Romani communities; this report focuses on five key groups based on HIAS' field experience and technical expertise.

WOMEN AND GIRLS

Since the onset of the war in Ukraine. at least 90% of those fleeing the country have been women and children, populations at particular risk in situations of displacement.25 At the start of the conflict, volunteers across Europe offered an outpouring of support to refugees, including housing and other emergency relief, often without substantial government involvement or coordination.26 While this level of support has waned in the months since the invasion, it exposed significant risks of violence, exploitation, and trafficking.27 UN agencies have repeatedly warned of the significant risk of trafficking²⁸—the act of compelling adults or children to



Olga (65) and her daughter Svetlana cry after watching a Russian missile destroy their apartment in Podill district, Kyiv, Ukraine, March 18, 2022. **Photo**: AG for HIAS.

perform labor or engage in commercial sex—and the longer-term protection gaps associated with declining levels of humanitarian assistance.²⁹

Women and girls have experienced conflict-related sexual violence inside Ukraine³⁰ and gender-based violence (GBV) both in the country and region. Both were common before the most recent invasion: a UN study in Ukraine, including in non-government controlled areas (NGCAs), from 2014 to 2017 found numerous reports of sexual violence in detention, in residential areas, and at checkpoints.³¹ One quarter of women reported physical or sexual violence from an intimate partner, a rate that doubled if the partner had fought in an armed conflict;³² half experienced sexual harassment.³³

HIAS' partnership with VOICE (an organization responding to women and girls affected by conflict around the world) on *When the Sky Closes: The Unprecedented Crisis Facing Women and Girls Fleeing Ukraine*,³⁴ a six-country qualitative assessment, further highlights the protection concerns facing women and girls in Ukraine and the region. Informed by 171 key informant interviews, including 22 group discussions held in March and April 2022, the

assessment brings to light the prevalence of sexual exploitation, trafficking, and domestic violence; limited services for survivors; barriers to reproductive health care; and lack of resources to women's rights organizations providing front line support to women and girls.

UNACCOMPANIED AND SEPARATED CHILDREN

Nearly two-thirds of Ukrainian children are displaced internally or outside Ukraine.³⁵ Many of them are unaccompanied or separated from their families, particularly those with physical or



A young child waits for the train from Kyiv-Lviv to flee the country as the Russian Army continues to advance, Kyiv, Ukraine, March 6, 2022. **Photo**: AG for HIAS.

intellectual disabilities or those living in institutions, and are at risk of trafficking, exploitation, and abuse.³⁶ They face serious barriers safely reuniting with their families. Data shows children separated from their parents experience significant and potentially lifelong harm.³⁷

The EU's Temporary Protection Directive (TPD) provides children fleeing Ukraine access to education and includes special provisions for unaccompanied or separated children, including identification, accommodation, family reunification, and the prevention of premature adoption, consistent with the

best interests of the child.³⁸ In practice, however, unaccompanied children have faced challenges securing guardians, safe shelter, and education across Europe.³⁹

LGBTQ PEOPLE

Lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ) individuals are often vulnerable in crisis and disaster. Conscription tends to exacerbate this vulnerability: with men ages 18-60 required to stay in Ukraine to serve in the military, transgender women and non-binary individuals with identity documents identifying them as men have reported that border authorities would not let them leave the country. Transgender men reported harassment if they refused to contribute to Ukrainian defense efforts.

The crisis in Ukraine also affects LGBTQ individuals with medical needs, including those taking medication as part of a gender transition and HIV-positive individuals. Lack of access to treatments increases the risks of abuse and exploitation.⁴⁴ Those who flee to neighboring countries

are also likely to encounter homophobia and transphobia, including in Poland and Hungary, where same-sex marriage is not recognized and discrimination is widespread.⁴⁵ LGBTQ organizations in bordering countries have connected LGBTQ individuals to appropriate services, but many LGBTQ refugees have sought protection in Western Europe.⁴⁶

PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES

About 15% of the world's population lives with a disability.⁴⁷ In Ukraine, at the time of the invasion, 2.7 million people were registered as living with a long-term physical, mental, intellectual or sensory impairment that hinders their full and effective participation in society on an equal basis with others.⁴⁸ Reports indicate that people with disabilities have faced a wide variety of challenges due to the invasion.⁴⁹ These include being trapped in their homes, or institutions where many thousands of people with disabilities live in Ukraine, unable to evacuate or relocate internally or across borders.⁵⁰ Many have been unable to secure medications and other medical care, leading to further debilitation or degeneration.⁵¹ Women and girls with disabilities have been unable to access reproductive health services and are particularly vulnerable to conflict-related sexual violence and other forms gender-based violence. Many people living with disabilities have been separated from their family members and caregivers because of the invasion, leading to significant gaps in care.⁵² Older people living with disabilities face multiple levels of vulnerability, particularly those trapped in their homes.⁵³



Civilians cross a destroyed bridge as they flee the city of Irpin, Kyiv, Ukraine, during heavy bombardment by the Russian Army, March 5, 2022. **Photo**: AG for HIAS.

NON-UKRAINIAN REFUGEES, ASYLUM SEEKERS, AND STATELESS PEOPLE

For decades, HIAS has supported refugees, asylum seekers, and stateless people in Ukraine, both directly and through its partner Right to Protection (R2P). In December 2021, Ukraine hosted nearly 5,000 refugees and asylum seekers, largely from Afghanistan, the Middle East, and Somalia.⁵⁴ Many, particularly Black and Muslim asylum seekers, have faced significant discrimination, alongside a dysfunctional asylum system⁵⁵ that does not adequately protect against *refoulement*.⁵⁶ Moreover, almost 36,000 stateless people—mostly Romani and those whose nationality status was affected in the dissolution of the Soviet Union—lived in Ukraine before the 2022 invasion, usually without identity documents.⁵⁷ In addition, most children born in NGCAs do not have Ukrainian birth certificates, placing them at risk of statelessness.⁵⁸ In 2014, the situation worsened for refugees, asylum seekers, and stateless persons as resources were mobilized to assist Ukrainian IDPs.⁵⁹

Those concerns are now amplified. Identity and civil registration documents are critical in situations of forced displacement, including this crisis.60 The EU requires an individual "to demonstrate his/her nationality, his/ her international protection or equivalent protection status, residence in Ukraine or family link" to enter from Ukraine. Where a person lacks documents or the state doubts the authenticity of the documents, a member state may consult with Ukrainian authorities or to refer the



Bunk beds for refugees at Arena Lviv, a transit area where many refugees gather before transiting to other parts of Ukraine or other countries, Lviv, Ukraine, April 1, 2022. **Photo**: AG for HIAS.

individual to the asylum procedure.⁶¹ Asylum seekers, stateless people, and others who do not have identity documents or evidence of long-term residence in Ukraine have been turned away at the borders of the EU and have faced serious challenges securing legal status, safety, and protection once across. Moreover, months into the conflict, Ukraine continues to detain migrants and asylum seekers, placing them at significant risk.⁶²

This response is unsurprising considering the EU did not offer temporary protection to refugees who arrived in Europe from Syria in 2015-2016 or Afghanistan in 2021.⁶³ Moreover, while welcoming Ukrainian citizens, member states are actively pushing back asylum seekers from other global crises,⁶⁴ have considerable asylum backlogs,⁶⁵ and are offering resettlement spots at historically low levels.⁶⁶

RECOMMENDATIONS HIAS AT RISK AND IN NEED

RECOMMENDATIONS



EUROPEAN UNION

- 1. Ensure Full Implementation of the TPD by Member States
- 2. Consult and Resource Local Civil Society Organizations
- 3. Combat **Trafficking** and **Exploitation**



UNITED STATES

- 1. Use the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program—Not Humanitarian Parole
- 2. Keep Uniting for Ukraine (U4U) Beneficiaries Safe and Informed
- 3. Consult and Resource Local Civil Society Organizations







UNHCR, IOM, AND UNICEF

- 1. Partner with Local Civil Society Organizations
- 2. Combat **Trafficking** and **Exploitation**
- **3.** Provide all those Fleeing Ukraine **Equal Access to Protection** and **Durable Solutions**

EUROPEAN UNION

Ensure Full Implementation of the TPD by Member States

- Monitor compliance by border authorities to ensure they adopt flexibility in documentation requirements, particularly for non-Ukrainians seeking international protection, stateless persons, and LGBTQ individuals.
- Ensure member states implement the TPD without discrimination so all populations fleeing Ukraine, particularly the most vulnerable, can access rights and protection. Where necessary, use discretion under EU law to allow entry on humanitarian grounds.
- Repeal and amend national laws that exclude third-country nationals in violation of the TPD.
- Improve data collection to identify movement between EU member states and ensure appropriate resource allocation to hosting states.

Consult and Resource Local Civil Society Organizations

- Regularly consult local civil society organizations (CSOs) in the development of national and regional response plans to the Ukraine crisis, both in planning, implementation, and evaluation.
- Increase resources for CSOs, including women's rights and women-led organizations, LGBTQ alliances, disability rights groups, diaspora community groups, and faith-based organizations working to protect and welcome refugees, particularly the most vulnerable.
- Engage women's rights and women-led organizations to ensure access to survivor-centered services to address sexual exploitation, domestic violence, reproductive health needs, and conflict-related sexual violence.
- Step up the identification of and support for unaccompanied and separated children, ensuring the best interests of the child inform all decisions relating to safe housing, education, health and mental health care, and other forms of age-appropriate community support.
- Coordinate and resource local LGBTQ organizations to ensure at-risk LGBTQ individuals in Ukraine can safely leave the country and access safe and discrimination-free housing, education and employment, health and mental health care, and other forms support.
- Support disability rights organizations and the medical and mental health interventions they recommend to ensure people with disabilities can live in safety, free from exploitation and abuse, and can secure the care they require.
- Fund refugee and stateless legal aid organizations and partner with law firms offering pro bono legal assistance to help non-Ukrainian asylum seekers and stateless persons access legal status, rights, and protection in EU member states.

Combat Trafficking and Exploitation

- Resource regional, national, and local initiatives to combat trafficking and exploitation, involving multilateral, government, and civil society actors in planning and implementation.
- Ensure robust trafficking awareness information in relevant languages is available to those at risk of being trafficked.
- Coordinate with local organizations to ensure survivor-centered services are available to trafficking victims.



• Establish systems to monitor service providers, including those offering accommodation, to prevent trafficking, exploitation, and abuse, without limiting the rights or capacity of compliant organizations to provide services.

Reunite Families

• Step up resources and coordination of all agencies involved in the identification of unaccompanied and separated children, persons with disabilities, and older people separated from caregivers, and facilitate expeditious family reunification.

UNITED STATES

Use the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program—Not Humanitarian Parole

- Bring in Ukrainians to the U.S. through the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program as refugees, not under temporary humanitarian parole status. This will give them access to the stability and support to rebuild their lives in dignity.
- Expedite the resettlement of applicants from Ukraine through the Lautenberg program for religious minorities from the former Soviet Union and facilitate the ability of Lautenberg-eligible U4U parolees to apply for refugee status after they are inside the United States.
- Congress must pass legislation that will allow Ukrainians who enter the U.S. as humanitarian parolees to get on a pathway to permanent residence.

Keep Uniting for Ukraine (U4U) Beneficiaries Safe and Informed

- Launch and implement robust monitoring mechanists for U4U sponsors to prevent and respond to allegations of trafficking, exploitation, and abuse.
- Fund local resettlement agencies and other immigrant service providers to assist potential U4U sponsors, and Ukrainian parolees who need support applying for work authorization, TPS, or asylum.
- Ensure U4U does not impede Ukrainians legal right to seek asylum.

Consult and Resource Local Civil Society Organizations

- Increase funding for civil society organizations (CSOs), including women's rights and women-led organizations, LGBTQ alliances, disability rights groups, diaspora community groups, and faith-based organizations working to protect and welcome the most vulnerable populations fleeing Ukraine.
- Require recipients of international humanitarian funding to consult and fund local CSOs and prioritize the needs of the most vulnerable, including women and girls, unaccompanied and separated children, LGBTQ individuals, people with disabilities, and non-Ukrainian refugees, asylum seekers, and stateless persons.

HIAS AT RISK AND IN NEED

UNHCR, IOM, AND UNICEF

Partner with Local Civil Society Organizations

• All three organizations should **partner with local civil society organizations** to respond to protection gaps facing the most vulnerable forcibly displaced populations.

Combat Trafficking and Exploitation

• IOM should expand support for government efforts to **prevent and address trafficking and exploitation**, given the vulnerability of many of the populations fleeing Ukraine and the uneven capacity of host governments to provide comprehensive protection.

Provide all those Fleeing Ukraine Equal Access to Protection and Durable Solutions

- Ensure **country-level strategies and funding** prioritize the protection concerns of vulnerable populations.
- UNHCR should assist non-Ukrainians asylum seekers in detention in Ukraine to reach safety and access protection.
- UNHCR should seek resettlement quotas and begin to identify highly vulnerable individuals who express a desire for resettlement, including non-Ukrainian asylum seekers, stateless persons, and LGBTQ individuals.
- IOM should continue to **support voluntary relocation** to other EU states.
- UNICEF should continue efforts to identify unaccompanied and separated children, ensure their protection, and support states to reunite children with their parents.





The international community has provided an unprecedented level of support to people fleeing Ukraine. The EU's Temporary Protection Directive has allowed Ukrainians to freely enter Europe and access housing, education, medical care, and employment. The U.S. and other countries outside Europe have generously provided Ukrainians with temporary status and developed programs to match citizen sponsors with Ukrainians seeking to relocate. Donor governments have contributed billions of dollars to humanitarian relief. And both private citizens and local organizations have provided a wide range of support, often on a volunteer basis.

Despite this response, vulnerable populations are at risk. For example, women and girls face sexual exploitation, trafficking, domestic violence, and barriers to reproductive health care, and the lack of resources available to women's rights organizations exacerbates limitations on services. Unaccompanied and separated children, particularly those living with disabilities, are extremely vulnerable to exploitation and abuse, often unable to reunite with their families. Some LGBTQ individuals have been blocked from leaving Ukraine without identity documents that match their gender, cannot access medication, and often face discrimination in housing, employment, and other services in host countries. People with disabilities have found themselves trapped in their homes, and those able to flee the country have reported challenges accessing safe housing, medical and mental health care, and other community support mechanisms. Non-Ukrainian refugees, asylum seekers, and stateless persons face discrimination at border crossings, barriers to services, and harassment in host countries.

But there are ways the EU, U.S., and UN agencies can address these gaps. Based on decades of work protecting vulnerable populations in Ukraine and internationally, HIAS recommends these bodies:

- Fund local civil society organizations and engage them in the design of humanitarian responses for vulnerable populations. Women-led, LGBTQ, disability rights, faith-based, and other civil society organizations are on the frontlines supporting those fleeing Ukraine. With greater technical and financial resources, these groups can expand their impact. Their expertise should inform interagency humanitarian response plans.
- Increase efforts to combat trafficking, exploitation, and abuse. Across Europe, volunteers led the response to people fleeing Ukraine, and the U.S. strategy to welcome Ukrainians relies on sponsors. While governments should encourage civil society responses, they must play a primary role preventing trafficking, exploitation, and abuse.
- Prevent discrimination against LGBTQ, and non-Ukrainians asylum seekers and stateless
 persons. These populations face discrimination at border crossings and in host countries.
 Frontline staff, whether in government or private institutions, should undergo training to use
 discretion when reviewing their identity documents and bring sensitivity to service provision.
 Those unable to benefit from temporary protection regimes should have access to legal assistance
 to secure status and stability.

• Give people fleeing Ukraine access to the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program and other pathways to permanent residence, instead of parole and other forms of temporary protection. Without access to more durable solutions, vulnerable people fleeing Ukraine can't access the support and stability they need, putting themselves at risk of exploitation and abuse. The USRAP and other resettlement programs can provide the protection these populations need to thrive and live in dignity.

HIAS has been on the frontlines providing people fleeing persecution durable solutions and protection and working with partners to deliver specialized services. We call on governments and multilateral organizations to join us in a comprehensive response that provides protection and support to the most vulnerable in this crisis.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS HIAS AT RISK AND IN NEED

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This report is dedicated to and informed by the experiences of at-risk populations displaced by the war in Ukraine. HIAS would like to thank its staff and partners in Ukraine and the region, and other local civil society organizations, for their committed frontline support to those most in need.

HIAS would also like to thank Betsy Fisher, who researched and drafted this brief. This project was produced by HIAS' International Policy and Relations department, which includes Halloran Garvey, Rachel Levitan, and Elizabeth Mandelman. Thanks also to Jennifer Arangio, Ilan Cohn, Melonee Douglas, Mark Hetfield, Rebecca Kirzner, Raphael Marcus, Melanie Nezer, Sharon Samber, Naomi Steinberg, Bill Swersey, Katharine Woolrych, Merrill Zack, and Brian Zumhagen for their thoughtful contributions. Design by Davyd Pittman of Indelible Creative.

We also wish to thank HIAS' donors and partners. It is with your support that this brief and all our work to empower and improve the lives of forcibly displaced populations is made possible.

CONTACT

Rachel Levitan, Vice President, International Policy and Relations rachel.levitan@hias.org

ABOUT HIAS

HIAS is there for refugees when and where they need help most. We are a Jewish humanitarian organization that works in the United States and 15 other countries, providing vital services to refugees and asylum seekers of all faiths so they can rebuild their lives. With the Jewish community beside us, we also advocate for the rights of forcibly displaced people globally. We partner closely with domestic and international leadership, like the U.S. Department of State and the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, as well as refugee agencies and human rights groups.

We also engage in advocacy by educating, organizing, and mobilizing American Jews to put their values into action and fight for refugees. We work with grassroots advocates, opinion leaders, legislators, and other policymakers to protect and advance policies that promote fair and humane asylum laws, refugee resettlement, and integration. Learn more at HIAS.org.

Cover photos: AG for HIAS

©2022 HIAS



- United Nations, "The war has caused the fastest and largest displacement of people in Europe since World War II," March 24, 2022, https://ukraine.un.org/en/175836-war-has-caused-fastest-and-largest-displacement-people-europe-world-war-ii.
- 2 This report refers to Crimea, Donetsk, and Luhansk as non-government-controlled areas, or NGCAs.
- 3 UNHCR, "Operational Update: Ukraine," 1, December 2021, https://reporting.unhcr.org/document/1745 ("conflict-affected persons" are defined as "[v]ulnerable, conflict-affected persons living along the 'contact line' in GCA and in non-government controlled areas (NGCA)").
- 4 UN General Assembly, "Humanitarian consequences of the aggression against Ukraine", March 24, 2022, A/RES/ES-11/2; UN General Assembly, Aggression against Ukraine, March 2, 2022, A/RES/ES-11/1.
- Border crossings from Ukraine (since 24 February 2022) in UNHCR, "Ukraine Refugee Situation," https://data.unhcr.org/en/situations/ukraine/location?secret=unhcrrestricted (data from June 1, 2022; viewed June 3, 2022).
- Dan Rosenzweig-Ziff, "Ukrainians Refugees are Flooding into Warsaw. Its Mayor Warns of a Breaking Point," Washington Post, March 21, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/03/21/ukraine-refugees-warsaw-poland/.
- 7 UNICEF, "Two months of war in Ukraine creating 'a child protection crisis of extraordinary proportions' UNICEF Geneva Palais briefing note on the situation of children in Ukraine," May 6, 2022, https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/two-months-war-ukraine-creating-child-protection-crisis-extraordinary-proportions.
- 8 IOM, "Ukraine Internal Displacement Report, 4," April 1, 2022, https://displacement.iom.int/reports/ukraine-internal-displacement-report-general-population-survey-round-2-24-march-1-april.
- European Commission, "Information for people fleeing the war in Ukraine," March 25, 2022, https://ec.europa.eu/info/strategy/priorities-2019-2024/stronger-europe-world/eu-solidarity-ukraine/eu-assistance-ukraine/information-people-fleeing-war-ukraine_en. The Directive covers all EU Member States except Denmark, though Denmark has adopted similar measures. The Directive does not apply in non-EU States that are in the Schengen area (Switzerland, Norway, Liechtenstein, Iceland). European Commission, "Information for people fleeing the war in Ukraine," March 25, 2022, https://ec.europa.eu/info/strategy/priorities-2019-2024/stronger-europe-world/eu-solidarity-ukraine/eu-assistance-ukraine/information-people-fleeing-war-ukraine_en.
- European Commission, Council Implementing Decision (EU) 2022/382 of 4 March 2022.
- Karolína Babická, "Temporary Protection: Poland and Hungary Once Again Creating Their Own Rules in Breach of EU Law," Opinio Juris, April 11, 2022, http://opiniojuris.org/2022/04/11/temporary-protection-poland-and-hungary-once-again-creating-their-own-rules-in-breach-of-eu-law/; Eliza Relman and Haven Orecchio-Egresitz, "Hungary's notoriously anti-immigrant, Trump-backed leader is doing little to help the thousands of Ukrainian refugees he's allowed into the country as he campaigns for re-election," Business Insider, March 24, 2022, https://www.businessinsider.com/hungarys-putin-friendly-trump-backed-viktor-orban-campaigns-amid-refugee-crisis-2022-3.
- Kseniia Karahiaur and Oleksandra Aivazian, "Assisting stateless people trapped in Ukraine: report from the ground," European Network on Statelessness, March 24, 2022, https://www.statelessness.eu/updates/blog/assisting-stateless-people-trapped-ukraine-report-ground; Gregor Mayer, Kathrin Lauer and Doris Heimann, "Ukrainian refugees face tougher border controls in Hungary" Deutsche Presse-Agentur, March 9, 2022, https://www.unhcr.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/refdaily?pass=52fc6fbd5&id=62299ed53.
- UN Women, "Interview: 'The war in Ukraine may be changing the women's movement, but it's not stopping it," May 17, 2022, https://www.unwomen.org/en/news-stories/interview/2022/05/interview-the-war-in-ukraine-may-be-changing-the-womens-movement-but-its-not-stopping-it; Maya Lach-Aidelbaum, "LGBTQ Refugees Fleeing Ukraine Draw on European Network of Allies to Find Housing and Medical Care," March 16, 2022, CBC News, https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/lgbtq-ukrainiane-war-1.6382323.
- PL NGO Alliance, "EU please support REAL help providers!" https://naszademokracja.pl/petitions/eu-please-support-real-help-providers; Rafto Foundation for Human Rights, "Urgent appeal for support to civil society and municipalities aiding Ukrainian Refugees in Poland," March 18, 2022; Batory Foundation, "What kind of Europe will EU funds reconstruct?" July 13, 2021, https://www.batory.org.pl/en/2021/07/13/what-kind-of-europe-will-eu-funds-reconstruct/.
- 15 UNHCR, "Ukraine Emergency," https://www.unhcr.org/ukraine-emergency.html.

- IOM, "IOM, UNHCR Welcome the First Flights of Refugees Out of Moldova to EU Member States," March 22, 2022, https://www.iom.int/news/iom-unhcr-welcome-first-flights-refugees-out-moldova-eu-member-states; IOM, "IOM and UNHCR Welcome Flight with Refugees from Ukraine via Republic of Moldova to Germany," March 25, 2022, https://www.iom.int/news/iom-and-unhcr-welcome-flight-refugees-ukraine-republic-moldova-germany; IOM, "Safe Passage: Fast-Track Transfer from Moldova to Romania for Those Fleeing Ukraine" March 30, 2022, https://storyteller.iom.int/stories/safe-passage-fast-track-transfer-moldova-romania-those-fleeing-ukraine; ECRE, "Ukraine Displacement: As Millions are Displaced Aid Agencies Are Challenged and Women and Children Fleeing Are Exposed, Mandatory Distribution off the Table but Concern over Uneven Arrivals, EU to Increase support for Moldova," April 1, 2022, https://ecre.org/ukraine-displacement-as-millions-are-displaced-aid-agencies-are-challenged-and-women-and-children-fleeing-are-exposed-mandatory-distribution-off-the-table-but-concern-over-uneven-arrivals-eu-to-inc.
- 17 IOM, Flash Appeal for Ukraine and Neighboring Countries, March 1, 2022.
- 18 UNICEF, "Blue Dot Providing Critical Support to Refugees from Ukraine," last visited May 25, 2022, https://www.unicef.org/romania/blue-dot-providing-critical-support-refugees-ukraine.
- Government of Canada, "Canada to Welcome those Fleeting the War in Ukraine," March 3, 2022, https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/news/2022/03/canada-to-welcome-those-fleeing-the-war-in-ukraine. html.
- U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, Secretary Mayorkas Designates Ukraine for Temporary Protected Status for 18 Months, March 3, 2022, https://www.uscis.gov/newsroom/news-releases/secretary-mayorkas-designates-ukraine-for-temporary-protected-status-for-18-months#:~:text=Individuals%20who%20attempt%20to%20travel%20to%20the%20United,for%20TPS%20and%20an%20Employment%20Authorization%20Document%20%28EAD%29; Temporary Protected Status Designated Country: Ukraine, https://www.uscis.gov/humanitarian/temporary-protected-status/TPS-Ukraine.
- 21 U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, Uniting for Ukraine, https://www.uscis.gov/ukraine.
- 22 H.R. 7691 Additional Ukraine Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2022, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/7691.
- HIAS, HIAS Applauds Congress for Ukraine Funding but Concerns Remain, May 19, 2022, https://www.hias.org/news/press-releases/hias-applauds-congress-ukraine-funding-concerns-remain.
- IOM, "Ukraine Internal Displacement Report," April 1, 2022.
- UNHCR, "Statement on risks of trafficking and exploitation facing refugees from Ukraine attributed to UNHCR's Assistant High Commissioner for Protection," April 12, 2022, https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/press/2022/4/6255a6964/statement-risks-trafficking-exploitation-facing-refugees-ukraine-attributed.html.
- Amnesty International, "Poland: Authorities must act to protect people fleeing Ukraine from further suffering," March 22, 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/poland-authorities-must-act-to-protect-people-fleeing-ukraine-from-further-suffering/; EU Observer, "Thank Poles, not government, for Ukraine refugee welcome," March 14, 2022, https://euobserver.com/opinion/154528; Human Rights Watch, "Hungarians Helping Ukraine's Refugees No Excuse for Limited Government Action," March 8, 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/08/hungarians-helping-ukraines-refugees-no-excuse-limited-government-action.
- Kristy Siegfried, "Ukraine crisis creates new trafficking risks," April 13, 2022, https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/stories/2022/4/62569be24/ukraine-crisis-creates-new-trafficking-risks.html.
- UNHCR, "Statement on risks of trafficking and exploitation facing refugees from Ukraine attributed to UNHCR's Assistant High Commissioner for Protection," April 12, 2022, https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/press/2022/4/6255a6964/statement-risks-trafficking-exploitation-facing-refugees-ukraine-attributed.html.
- Haven Orecchio-Egresitz, "Ukrainian women and girls are in danger of sex trafficking as they flee war," Business Insider, April 22, 2022, https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/world/ukrainian-women-and-girls-are-in-danger-of-sex-trafficking-as-they-flee-war/ar-AAWuAFs?ocid=uxbndlbing.
- Human Rights Watch, "Ukraine: Apparent War Crimes in Russia-Controlled Areas," April 3, 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/03/ukraine-apparent- war-crimes-russia-controlled-areas; UN Women, "Ukraine: UN High Level Officials urge the swift investigation of sexual violence allegations and call for strengthened measures to

- protect women and girls," April 7, 2022, https://www.unwomen.org/en/news-stories/statement/2022/04/ukraine-un-high-level-officials-urge-the-swift-investigation-of-sexual-violence-allegations-and-call-for-strengthened-measures-to-protect-women-and-girls.
- Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Conflict-Related Sexual Violence in Ukraine (14 March 2014 to 31 January 2017)," 15-25, A/HRC/34/CRP.4.
- 32 Id. at 83.
- OSCE, "OSCE-Led Survey on Violence against Women: Well-Being and Safety of Women, 2019," 39, 47, 72, https://www.osce.org/secretariat/413237.
- VOICE and HIAS, "When the Sky Closes: The Unprecedented Crisis Facing Women and Girls Fleeing Ukraine," March 26, 2022, https://www.hias.org/blog/global-humanitarian-community-failing-ukrainian-women-and-girls.
- 35 UNICEF, "Two months of war in Ukraine," May 6, 2022.
- Child Rights Committee, "Ukraine: Urgent and extra support needed for separated and unaccompanied children, says UN child rights committee," March 24, 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/03/ukraine-urgent-and-extra-support-needed-separated-and-unaccompanied-children.
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, Medicine, "Statement on Harmful Consequences of Separating Families at the U.S. Border," June 20, 2018, http://www8.nationalacademies.org/onpinews/newsitem.aspx?RecordID=06202018&_ga=2.2927672.960183307.1530129958-713614449.1530129958.
- European Commission, "Council Implementing Decision (EU) 2022/382 of 4 March 2022 establishing the existence of a mass influx of displaced persons from Ukraine within the meaning of Article 5 of Directive 2001/55/EC, and having the effect of introducing temporary protection," Art. 2(1), https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:32022D0382&from=EN.
- "Refugee agencies sound alarm about Ukrainian teens in NL without parents," Dutch News, May 25, 2022, https://www.dutchnews.nl/news/2022/05/refugee-agencies-sound-alarm-about-ukrainian-teens-in-nl-without-parents/
- Victor Madrigal-Borloz, "Ukraine: Protection of LGBTI and gender-diverse refugees remains critical UN expert," OHCHR, March 22, 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/03/ukraine-protection-lgbti-and-gender-diverse-refugees-remains-critical-un.
- Lorenzo Tondo, "Ukraine Urged to Take Humane Approach as Men Try to Flee War," The Guardian, March 9, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2022/mar/09/ukraine-urged-to-take-humane-approach-asmen-try-to-flee-war.
- Lauren Frayer, "Some LGBTQ Ukrainians are fleeing Russian occupation. Others are signing up to fight," NPR, March 13, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/03/12/1086274340/ukraine-lgbtq.
- Enrique Anarte, "Trans and non-binary people trapped in war-torn Ukraine," Thomson Reuters Foundation News, March 4, 2022, https://news.trust.org/item/20220304182133-8fjhu/.
- Matthew Mpoke Bigg, "L.G.B.T.Q. activists in Ukraine share the fight against Russia's invasion, washing," March 17, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/17/world/russia-ukraine-queer-activists.html; Victor Madrigal-Borloz, Ukraine: Protection of LGBTI and gender-diverse refugees.
- Miranda Mazariegos, "LGBTQ refugees fleeing Ukraine face discrimination in countries with anti-gay laws," NPR, March 4, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/03/04/1084321690/lgbtq-refugees-fleeing-ukraine-face-discrimination-in-countries-with-anti-gay-la; Madeleine Carlisle, "After Fleeing Ukraine, LGBTQ Refugees Search for Safety in Countries Hostile to Their Rights," Time, March 10, 2022, https://time.com/6156672/lgbtq-ukraine-refugees-russia/.
- Maya Lach-Aidelbaum, "LGBTQ refugees fleeing Ukraine draw on European network of allies to find housing, medical care," CBC News, March 16, 2022, https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/lgbtq-ukrainiane-war-1.6382323. Miranda Mazariegos, "LGBTQ refugees fleeing Ukraine face discrimination in countries with anti-gay laws," NPR, March 4, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/03/04/1084321690/lgbtq-refugees-fleeing-ukraine-face-discrimination-in-countries-with-anti-gay-la.
- 47 World Bank, "Disability Inclusion," April 14, 2022, https://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/disability#1.
- European Disability Forum, "Protection and safety of persons with disabilities in Ukraine," February 24, 2022, https://www.edf-feph.org/protection-and-safety-of-persons-with-disabilities-in-ukraine/.

- Inclusion Europe, "War on Ukraine: What Situation for Persons with Disabilities?," March 10, 2022, https://www.inclusion-europe.eu/weeks-of-horror-and-we-cannot-possibly-leave/.
- European Disability Forum, "Protection and safety of persons with disabilities in Ukraine," February 24, 2022, https://www.edf-feph.org/protection-and-safety-of-persons-with-disabilities-in-ukraine/.
- Catarina Demony, "Fate of Ukrainians with disabilities a 'crisis within a crisis'," Reuters, March 11, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/fate-ukrainians-with-disabilities-crisis-within-crisis-2022-03-11/.
- International Disability Alliance, "Through this conflict in Ukraine, what happens to persons with disabilities?," (last visited May 25, 2022), https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/content/through-conflict-ukraine-what-happens-persons-disabilities.
- 53 Id
- UNHCR, "Operational Update: Ukraine," 1, December 2021, https://reporting.unhcr.org/document/1745; UNHCR, Refugee Data Finder, query submitted April 25, 2022, https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/download/?url=ww42YA.
- In 2010, Human Rights Watch described the asylum process in Ukraine as "dysfunctional," noting that "asylum interviews were superficial, interpreters were often unqualified, and the interviewers were sometimes harsh." Human Rights Watch, "Ukraine: Migrants and Asylum Seekers Tortured, Mistreated," December 16, 2010, https://www.hrw.org/news/2010/12/16/ukraine-migrants-and-asylum-seekers-tortured-mistreated.
- 56 UNHCR, "UNHCR report says Ukraine needs to improve its asylum system," July 26, 2013, https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/briefing/2013/7/51f2432e9/unhcr-report-says-ukraine-needs-improve-its-asylum-system.html.
- European Network on Statelessness, "Briefing: Stateless people and people at risk of statelessness forcibly displaced from Ukraine," 1, March 10, 2022, https://www.statelessness.eu/updates/publications/stateless-people-and-people-risk-statelessness-forcibly-displaced-ukraine.
- 58 Id.
- Kseniia Karahiaur and Oleksandra Aivazian, "Assisting stateless people trapped in Ukraine: report from the ground," European Network on Statelessness, https://www.statelessness.eu/updates/blog/assisting-stateless-people-trapped-ukraine-report-ground; U.S. Department of State, "Human Rights Report 2013 for Ukraine," 4-27, https://2009-2017.state.gov/documents/organization/220554.pdf; U.S. Department of State, "Human Rights Report 2014 for Ukraine," 26-29, https://2009-2017.state.gov/documents/organization/236800.pdf (noting both a lack of resources for asylum seekers and that the ability of civil society to assist IDPs was limited and "competition for resources increased.").
- Monica Sanchez Bermudez and Laura Cunial, "Why civil registration matters in conflict and post conflict situations," Norwegian Refugee Council, July 23, 2014, https://reliefweb.int/report/world/why-civil-registration-matters-conflict-and-post-conflict-situations.
- 61 European Commission, Council Implementing Decision (EU) 2022/382 of 4 March 2022.
- Human Rights Watch, "Ukraine: Migrants Locked up Near Front Lines," https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/05/06/ukraine-migrants-locked-near-front-lines, May 6, 2022, and "Migrants, Asylum Seekers Locked Up in Ukraine," April 4, 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/04/04/migrants-asylum-seekers-locked-ukraine.
- Global Detention Project, "The Ukraine Crisis Double Standards: Has Europe's Response to Refugees Changed?" March 2, 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/ukraine/ukraine-crisis-double-standards-has-europe-s-response-refugees-changed.
- Bill Frelick, Ian M. Kysel, and Jennifer Podkul, "The Impact of Externalization of Migration Controls on the Rights of Asylum Seekers and Other Migrants," 4 Journal on Migration and Human Security, 190 (2016).
- UNHCR's data shows that Australia's asylum backlog rose from nearly 30,000 in 2016 to nearly 86,000 in 2021. Canada's rose from roughly nearly 24,000 in 2016 to more than 73,000 in 2021. The United States' rose from 440,000 in 2016 to nearly 1.25 million in 2021. UNHCR, "Refugee Data Finder," https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-statistics/.
- UNHCR, "Global Resettlement Needs 2022," https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/protection/resettlement/60d320a64/projected-global-resettlement-needs-2022-pdf.html; UNHCR, Resettlement Data Finder, rsq. unhcr.org.

